NORTH NORTHUMBERLAND BIRD CLUB

Dawn Chorus at Ford & Etal

Sunday 13th May 2012

“After six weeks of dry sunny weather, it rained overnight.  Heavily.  Almost forgotten items such as boots and waterproofs appeared from the several cars that arrived…”    Yes, that really is how the report of last year’s Dawn Chorus started!
The contrast this year could not have been starker.  A pale half moon hung in a grey and windy sky, the river at Ford Bridge was still raging after the incessant rain brought in by the easterly winds, and from snowmelt, and the slowest, wettest, coldest spring for years did not promise very much for the Dawn Chorus of 2012.  

Although it is surprising to us humans that they do so in weather like this, the birds sing to announce their presence and to proclaim their daily reminder to any other member of their species that ‘this is my patch, I’ll have you know’.

The most vociferous, and almost the most numerous, were the Wrens - all voice and no body.  Strange to remember that last year there was hardly a Wren to be heard anywhere, so much had they (along with Barn Owls) suffered in the snowfall which had blanketed the country for so long.   Strange too how nature bounces back – no Wrens last year meant that their food sources had a good chance to recover, so there’s plenty for them to eat this year.
As always, the morning brought its memorable moments.  A pair of Shelduck flew over the grounds of Ford Castle – probably not the imagined script of most of us.  Looking down into the Snowberry at Ford Bridge, we could clearly compare the soft single plaintive note of the Bullfinch with the loud bouncy cadences of the Blackcap, and contrast this with the slightly huskier, duskier alto of the Garden Warbler.  To complete the scene, the music of Chiffchaffs and Willow Warblers was all around us. 
The floods had driven off many of the expected riverside birds.  No Grey Wagtail or Sandpiper, and very few Sand Martins.  However, a Dipper and a Kingfisher zipped past;  all is not lost, even though the sandy river margins have been swamped.  

It was too cold.  By 8.00 a.m. even the seasoned members of the Club quickened their step along the path to Heatherslaw, focused on Bacon Butties and Coffee rather than on whether a Sedge Warbler might be lurking in the reedbeds.  Superbly looked after by Kathleen in the Heatherslaw Mill Tearoom, we – the 16 nicely refreshed participants – realised that we had recorded 49 species of bird, despite some glaring absences from the list of the ‘expected’.

But when it comes to birdwatching, it is always wise to expect the unexpected.

Greylag Goose, Shelduck, Mallard, Pheasant, Grey Heron, Buzzard, Oystercatcher, Lapwing, Black-headed Gull, Lesser Black-backed Gull, Herring Gull, Woodpigeon, Feral Pigeon, Collard Dove, Swift, Kingfisher, Great Spotted Woodpecker, Skylark, Sand Martin, Swallow, House Martin, Pied Wagtail, Dipper, Wren, Dunnock, Robin, Blackbird, Song Thrush, Mistle Thrush, Blackcap, GardenWarbler, Common Whitethroat, Chiffchaff, Willow Warbler, Goldcrest, Blue Tit, Great Tit, Coal Tit, Nuthatch, Treecreeper, Jackdaw, Rook, Carrion Crow, Starling, House Sparrow, Chaffinch, Greenfinch, Goldfinch, Bullfinch.  
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